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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

April 14, 2011


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a special meeting on the above date at 3:00 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.




Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor




Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)



Edward Liverman)







Suetta S. Scarbrough) 



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Adam Bondarek, Interim Police Chief



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief




Greg Lawson, Council Member
                          
Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and indicated that Council would be continuing the budget process with presentations by the Police and Fire Departments.

Review of Police Department Budget
Interim Police Chief Bondarek stated the Police Department’s budget is fairly flat.  He stated some line items have increased and some have decreased but it is pretty flat.  He stated there are 42 full-time employees and 1 part-time employee in the Police Department.  He stated they have two openings they are in the process of advertising and one frozen position.  Interim Chief Bondarek pointed out that one full-time position is funded by a grant.  He highlighted the various line items in his departmental budget focusing on the increase in the fuel budget.  He pointed out that they have taken measures to try and cut fuel costs.  Interim Chief Bondarek explained that the officers have to make more trips to the Magistrate’s Office in Halifax due to the State’s budget cuts that resulted in limited hours here at City Hall.  He also discussed the line item for ammunition indicating that they have switched suppliers in order to get a more timely delivery.  He indicated that because of the wars, it has taken a long time to get ammunition from the previous supplier and they stockpiled some ammunition they were able to purchase.
Mayor Doughtie asked about the difference in the amount budgeted for animal control and the actual amount spent last year.

Interim Chief Bondarek explained that all of the items needed through the end of the year have not been purchased yet.  He pointed out the current year’s budget includes a new pen for the animals.  Interim Chief Bondarek reported that they have cut the National Night Out from this year’s budget.  He stated although it is a great event, with financing the way it 
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is and the amount of extra staff time required to prepare and hold this event, they felt it should be suspended for one year.  Interim Chief Bondarek stated funds are also included to replace body armor to comply with standards.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if drug forfeiture funds could be used to purchase the body armor.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated the funds could be used for the purchase but the funds cannot be used to supplement a budget.

Councilman Bobbitt asked about the cost of the vests.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated between $425 and $525 each—depending on the size.  He pointed out that Finance Director Hite indicated to him that this is the last year of the COPS Hiring Recovery Grant.

Councilman Bobbitt stated next year we will have to pick up the cost.

Interim Chief Bondarek pointed out that they were able to save the City money by getting a truck for the Animal Control Officer from Navy Surplus.

Councilman Bobbitt stated years ago, we could get military surplus items for other departments to use.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated they have done that with a generator that was given to the Public Works Department.  He stated if they see something other departments can use, they will partner with them.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she has been asked why we do not replace the engine in the police vehicles instead of purchasing new vehicles.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated that is a good question that is very easy to answer.  He stated the Crown Victoria vehicles you see sitting on the car lots are not the ones we purchase.  He stated the engine, transmission, suspension system, brakes, oil system, etc. are all different.  He stated they are built for constant use and abuse.  Interim Chief Bondarek stated it is not just the engine that wears out—but the suspension and braking systems, transmission, etc.  He stated the warranty would be half of what we get and it would not be economical.  Interim Chief Bondarek pointed out that a piece of equipment for the investigators included in the budget, along with other equipment purchased over the last several years, will enable our investigators to do anything the bigger departments can do.

Councilman Liverman asked about the cost of the five in-car cameras.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated they purchased excellent in-car cameras for about $5,000.  He stated they are budgeting for only five since the Council graciously approved purchasing the 13 fully-equipped vehicles.
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Councilman Liverman asked if there is a certain way they store the ammunition.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated the ammunition that is made now has a very low corrosion rate.  He stated they also store the ammunition in a clean, steady climate.  He pointed out that they also follow guidelines regarding the use of fresh ammunition.

Mayor Doughtie asked Interim Chief Bondarek if his overall proposed budget is up or down from last year.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated last year it was $2,701,000 and this year it is $2,735,154.  He pointed out that although there is an increase, most of the items are things they cannot control.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she is not sure if this is the appropriate time to bring this up but she does not want longevity cut from the budget for anyone.

Councilman Bobbitt stated he agrees 100%.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked the amount of longevity.

City Manager Sabiston stated $115,000 for all departments.

Interim Chief Bondarek stated he agrees.  He stated he does not think anyone wants to see it go but he does not want to see any of the policemen go either.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated we can surely trim other things from the budget to keep longevity without having to cut positions from any department.

Mayor Doughtie suggested that Council hear from all departments before making any decisions.

Councilman Liverman stated it is also important to make wise fiscal decisions throughout the year so we do not get in the position of having to do things like that.  He stated sometimes we put ourselves into this position—whether it is buying vehicles or spending more on healthcare.  Councilman Liverman stated it is his opinion that we spent money unnecessarily that could have been put toward longevity.  He stated he hopes there is a way to keep it.
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he agrees but at the same time, we are not looking at cuts right now.  He suggested staff go back and see if there is a way to not have to cut longevity.  He stated no one on this Council wants to cut longevity.

Mayor Doughtie commended the Police Department for the professionalism they showed yesterday in dealing with a situation he observed.  He stated he was most impressed with the extremely calm way the officers dealt with the individuals involved.
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Review of Fire Department Budget
Fire Chief Corbet reviewed his department’s budget indicating that they have no control over overtime and on-call pay.  He stated they currently have one frozen position that will remain frozen.  He reviewed line items for training and educational bonuses, and the replacement of the 12-year old smoke detectors in Fire Station No. 1.  Chief Corbet reported on the need to continually replace hoses on the fire apparatus.  He stated even though they change their own oil, oil prices have increased.  He reported that thanks to the Council’s approval, they were able to replace the swivel on the ladder truck and have not had any problems with it.  Chief Corbet also reported on the increase in fuel budget and the ways they have tried to cut fuel consumption.  He also reviewed the departmental supplies and dues & subscriptions line items.  He reported on the department’s wellness program and the required physicals.  Chief Corbet stated they would like to get a storage shed to store the lawnmower and other related equipment presently stored in the station.  He stated they have five staff vehicles which were passed down from other departments and agencies, and they would like to replace the two Yukons.  
Councilman Liverman asked if there is a certain reason it needs to be a Yukon.

Chief Corbet stated no but it does need to be some type of SUV as they use the back for command boxes and equipment, and it does need to be four-wheel drive.

Mayor Doughtie stated from time to time we have received vehicles from Dominion.

Chief Corbet stated these two Yukons came from Dominion.

Mayor Doughtie asked about the possibility of getting two more.

Chief Corbet stated they have been in touch with them and have been put on the waiting list.  He stated the word got out and now Dominion has received a lot of requests for donations.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked how they determine the number of vehicles to send out to a fender-bender.
Chief Corbet explained that very rarely do they get the information that it is just a fender-bender—only that it is a wreck—and they send an engine and usually one staff vehicle.

Mayor Doughtie asked Chief Corbet if his overall proposed budget is up or down from the current year.
Chief Corbet stated last year’s budget was $1.736 million and the proposed budget for next year is $1.787 million.  He pointed out that they tried to decrease the line items they had control over.

Mayor Doughtie asked if the Police Department is required to get physicals.

Chief Corbet stated he does not know but the NFPA requires physicals for firefighters.
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City Manager Sabiston suggested to Finance Director Hite that the two SUVs requested by the Fire Department be moved from O & M to Capital Outlay.

Consideration of Date for Public Comment Session on Proposed Solid Waste Transfer Station
It was the consensus of Council to hold a special meeting to receive public comment on the proposed solid waste transfer station prior to the regular Council meeting on Tuesday, May 10 at 6:15 p.m.
There being no further business, motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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